Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes

March 13, 2008
Call to Order

President Doug Willis called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 11:45 a.m. at Edgewood.  The following were present:

Bob Merritt, DuPont FD

Bud Lucas, Eatonville FD

James Jaques, Milton FD

Randy Shelton, Orting FD

Ruth Obadal, Puyallup FD

Randy Stephens, Puyallup FD
Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD

Jim Duggan, Tacoma FD
Ken Sharp, PCFD #2

Dan Rankin, PCFD #3
Bob Black, PCFD #5

John Burgess, PCFD #5
Scott Casebolt, PCFD #5

Tom Sutich, PCFD #5
Doug Willis, PCFD #6

Matt Holm, PCFD #6

Keith Wright, PCFD #6

Radcliffe McKenzie, PCFD #6
Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8

Chuck King, PCFD #8
Gary McVay, PCFD #13

Cliff McCollum, PCFD #13

Bob Vellias, PCFD #15/17

Tom Lique, PCFD #16
Guy Allen, PCFD #16

Reggie Romines, PCFD #21

Tony Judd, PCFD #21

Ryan Baskett, PCFD #21

Kathy Hale, PCFD #21

Todd Jensen, PCFD #21

John McDonald, PCFD #22
Garry Olson, PCFD #23
William Taylor, PCFD #23

Ken Parrish, PCDEM
Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB

Dig Gribbon, PSCAA
Norma Pancake, PCEMS

Chuck Frame, DNR

Recorder Denise Menge

Flag Salute
Ed Goodlet led the flag salute.  He welcomed everyone and thanked them for being here today.  PCFD #8 was established in 1947 and in 1997 the City of Edgewood incorporated into the Fire District.  They had 1100 calls last year.  These are exciting times as they are working on consolidating with Milton and also they were awarded a SAFER grant.
President Willis stated that he heard there is going to be a county-wide earthquake drill today at 1:00 p.m. in case a lot of pagers go off.

Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the February 7, 2008 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale reported we ended the month of January with $9,529.78.  
Correspondence

No correspondence.
Guest Speakers
President Willis announced he is going to deviate from the agenda for a moment to have Paul Berlin talk about the Hospital Divert Committee as they have to leave early.  Paul Berlin distributed handouts (see attached).  Barbara Young and Tonya Lindquist are here to answer questions as well.  Paul went through the handout.  Divert can be managed, not fixed.  Trauma divert and medical divert are two different things.  There have been significant accomplishments – in 2004 22.05 hours per day were on divert whereas in 2007 only 9.84 hours/day on divert.  The Divert Committee has worked on ways for paramedics to override divert when needed.  They are looking for the Chief’s support in maintaining the current limited divert plan.
President Willis stated the question before this group is to back away from the hard line of no divert.  Gary McVay suggested this be reviewed and vote on it at the next meeting.  Discussion followed.  Jim Duggan stressed and underscored that where we were at before was the no divert strategy.  There was a lot of frustrations because the players were not coming to the table back in 2003 and 2004.  That has changed and we have been able to look at the numbers, collect data and have a better understanding of the problem.   Divert is a national problem and we need to try to manage the system.  Bob Black made a motion and Randy Shelton seconded the motion to support the recommendation of the Divert Committee to adopt the current limited divert plan with additional provisions for EMS override and performance accountability.  MOTION CARRIED.

Reggie Romines introduced today’s guest speaker – Dan Cardwell from Pierce County Planning and Land Services.  See attached handout.  Dan stated he is the Program Coordinator for the Pierce County Buildable Lands Program.  He projects where the growth will be.  He went through the attached handout.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Program/Speaker Committee

Reggie Romines reported Aprils’ speakers will be council members Shawn Bunny and Dick Muri.  May speaker will be council member Roger Bush.  June’s meeting is a joint meeting at DEM.
Audit Committee - DORMANT
Banquet/Awards Committee

Matt Holm stated he has nothing to report.
DIVISION REPORTS:

EMS

No representative present.
Training – MetroTraining

No representative present.
OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

No representative present.  
Department of Emergency Management

Ken Parris reported the EOC is about to come on-line.  Full completion is scheduled fro April 27th.  May 9th is the schedule Open House.  Everyone is invited and welcome to attend.  The June meeting will be held there.  Tours are already being done.

Ken reported that Congress overrode the presidents budget and amount and added 300 million nationally to the Homeland Security Grant.  The Law Enforcement (LETPP) specific grant is gone.  There are also some requirements that changed with that in the Homeland Security grant where 25% of the grant money has to be spent on Law Enforcement.  The RCC will be working on this.  Also in the guidelines is 25% to be dedicated to mitigating improvised explosive devices (IED’s).
A call was received last night from Senator Kastama regarding the on-going maintenance of the Lahar sirens.  $317,000.00 has been allocated for the replacement of the sirens in Fife.

EMS

Norma Pancake reported the State makes her do surveys and she just wanted to pass along that she has sent a survey to the MSO’s regarding communication devices.  There will be another survey in June on where rigs are located.
Fire Marshal

Wayne Wienholz reported Waddell Hill and Russ Henderson are both retiring in the next couple of months.  Tom Poste is also retiring.  They are in the interviewing process of hiring replacements.  2 of the top 4 are from out of State.   They may not fill Waddell’s Fire Inspector position, however, this shouldn’t affect any of you in the service you get from them.
State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

No representative present.
PS Clean Air Agency

Dic Gribbon reported after the guest speaker today it was verified that the PSCAA is not responsible for the UGA.  The Board of Directors did pass the ban on land clearing burning as defined as of July 1, 2008.  They have post-poned the ban on residential burning.  The ultimate goal is to ban residential burning at sometime in the future.  A guideline needs to be developed on residential burning as far as where it will be allowed.  He will be coming to the different districts/departments to come up with some ideas.  Also, he’ll be coming out to the areas that currently allow residential burning to see what areas should immediately be banned for residential burning.  He thanked the Association for the endorsement on banning the land clearing burning.
PC Fire Commissioners

Dan Rankin reported there is an education class this Saturday at the Quinault Lodge.  March 28th is their next meeting at Riverside at 7:00 p.m.
Dept. of Natural Resources

Chuck Frame distributed a handout on Red Card recertification.  It was faxed out to the Departments.  Chuck also reminded everyone that the annual wildland equipment grant is available again.  Its accessible on the website:  www.dnr.gov.
Unfinished Business

Nothing at this time.
New Business
A. Hospital Divert – Paul Berlin & Jim Duggan:  Discussed earlier in the meeting.

B. SCBA upgrade grant – Radcliffe McKenzie:  Reported there were some changes with the PASS devices and SCBA’s.  2000 to 2007 there have been some dramatic improvements.  The standards have changed:  200 degrees in 10 minutes to 500 degrees in 5 minutes.  80 decibels to 95 decibels heard in 8 different points at 10 feet.  They have changed the air frame and a battery component is on the frame.  This is specifically for MSA.  It is costly to upgrade at around $2,000.00 per pack.  A question was asked about a regional effort for the grant.  Radcliffe stated there is a short time frame to meet the grant submittal deadline of April 3rd.  President Willis stated that part of why Radcliffe was brought in to today’s meeting was that if several agencies are working on writing a grant, perhaps they could work together on it, etc.  Radcliffe stated anyone interested or wanting more information to feel free to call him at CPFR (253-538-6400) or e-mail him at rmckenzie@centralpiercefire.org.
C. Parcels not assigned to a Fire District – Matt Holm:  Reported he has ran into a problem and wanted to bring it to everyone’s attention as chances are pretty good that others may have the same issue.  He has found several parcels within CPFR’s coverage area that were never assigned to a fire protection agency.  These parcels are not on the boundaries of the district either, they are in the middle of our area coverage.  The Counties suggestions was to go through the whole process of going through the Boundary Review Board, surveyor, lawyer, etc. to get those parcels assigned to the fire district.  He was trying to find out that when the owners of the unassigned parcels apply for a permit, does Pierce County check to make sure the parcel is assigned to a fire district.  This is something that was overlooked way back when and no one at the County wants to take responsibility or take it on.  They agree that someone should be checking this, but no one is willing to step up and take it on.  He would like help from some of the other Chiefs and/or an endorsement from the Association to meet with the County Executive or County Council members regarding this issue.  It is a loophole that needs to be addressed.  Bob Vellias reported that 15 and 17 are going through the Boundary Review Board process and so far they up to 1170 acres that are in question.  Discussion followed.  Randy Shelton stated he would be happy to help with this.  Rick Bleecker stated that they had a similar issue with 13 parcels.  A motion was made and seconded for Matt Holm and others to pursue the current concern of properties in unincorporated Pierce County that are not assigned to a fire protection agency.  MOTION CARRIED.
Good of the Order

Bob Black reminded everyone of the Saturday party for a retiring Chief, Rick Bleecker.  6:00 p.m. at Fircrest.  Doug Willis stated that Rick is a trustee on the Executive Board and will be discussed at the Executive Board and bring to the next meeting.
Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1:35 p.m.

The next regular PCFCA meeting will be April 3, 2008 at 11:30 at University Place.
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